
 

FINANCE AND ADMINISTRATION COMMITTEE    APRIL 2, 2012 

TRUST FUND REPORTING      
                                                                                                                    
Recommendation 
 
The Commissioner of Finance & City Treasurer recommends: 
 
That the following report be received. 
 
Contribution to Sustainability 
Not applicable 
 
Economic Impact 
There is no economic impact associated with this report. 
 
Communications Plan 
Not applicable  

Purpose 

The purpose of this report is to respond to an inquiry from a member of the public and clarify for 
the public record the reporting of trust funds. 

Background Analysis and Options 
 
A member of the public requested information, at both the February 13, 2012 Special Council 
Meeting and in recent correspondence, regarding the disclosure of trust funds on the City of 
Vaughan Annual Financial Statements, in particular a trust established in 2003,   disclosure of the 
current Mayor’s trust fund and disclosure of the Vaughan Health Care Foundation Trust Fund. 
 
Trust Funds Established in 2003 
In 2003, the City’s December 31, 2003 audited Financial Statements reflected two new trust funds, 
the Vaughan Health Care Facility Trust and the Mayor Di Biase Foundation Trust 
 
The Vaughan Health Care Facility Trust was established in 2003 to align with Council’s creation of 
the Vaughan Health Care Facility Task Force, which was charged with conducting a hospital needs 
study.   The Michael Di Biase Foundation Trust was also established as a result of the April 14, 
2003 Council Meeting for the purpose of holding donated funds from the Mayor’s Gala and the 
Mayor’s Charity Golf Tournament in trust until the Michael Di Biase Charitable Foundation was 
separately incorporated.   
 
These two trusts were disclosed on the City of Vaughan annual audited financial statements for 3 
years for the Michael Di Biase Foundation (2003 to 2005) and 4 years for the Vaughan Health 
Care Facility (2003 to 2006).  The 2003 to 2007 City of Vaughan Trust Funds  - Statement of 
Financial Activities and Changes in Fund Balances are included as Attachment #1. Please note 
that neither the Vaughan Health Care Facility Trust nor the Michael Di Biase Foundation Trust are 
reflected on the 2007 Statements as all funds had been disbursed in accordance with Council 
direction. 
 
Donations from the public for the Mayor’s Gala and the Mayor’s Golf Tournament were deposited 
on an interim basis into the Michael Di Biase Foundation Trust in 2003 and 2004. In 2005, the 
proceeds from the 2003 and 2004 Mayor’s Gala were transferred into the Vaughan Health Care 
Facility Trust and the net amount remaining in the Michael Di Biase Foundation Trust was 
transferred to the Michael Di Biase Charitable Foundation Inc. which was incorporated on February 
27, 2004 as a separate entity from the City of Vaughan. As of the end of December 31, 2005, the  
Michael Di Biase Foundation Trust was closed out, as all funds that had been held in trust on a 
temporary basis had been disbursed. 
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During 2005 and 2006, the Vaughan Health Care Facility Trust transferred the balance remaining 
in the trust to the Vaughan Health Care Foundation (an entity separate from the City of Vaughan 
and registered as a Canadian Registered Charity January 16, 2004), as authorized by Council on 
February 28, 2005.  The Vaughan Health Care Facility Trust was closed out in 2006, once all funds 
had been distributed. 
 
Subsequent to the disbursement of the funds held in trust in the Vaughan Health Care Facility 
Trust and the Michael Di Biase Foundation Trust to external corporations, as noted above, the trust 
funds were closed out and no further financial statement disclosure was made in the City of 
Vaughan annual financial statements.  
 
Donations from Mayor’s Gala and Mayor’s Golf Tournament Post 2006 
Since 2006, no trust fund has been established by Council for the purposes of holding donations 
from the Mayor’s Golf Tournament or the Mayor’s Gala.  The net proceeds from these charitable 
events were distributed in accordance with Council resolutions from the February 28, 2005 Council 
Meeting. 
 
Donations currently received from the annual Mayor’s Gala and the Mayor’s Golf Tournament are 
distributed in accordance with the Council approved resolution of January 31, 2012 (Attachment 
#2).   
 
Vaughan Health Care Foundation: 
The Vaughan Health Care Foundation is not a subsidiary of the City of Vaughan. The Vaughan 
Health Care Foundation was registered as a Canadian Registered Charity January 16, 2004.  
Complete details regarding annual Registered Charity Information Returns for the Vaughan Health 
Care Foundation since its inception in 2004 can be found on the Canada Revenue Agency website 
(see attachment #3) 
 
Relationship to Vaughan Vision 2020 
 
Not applicable 
 
Regional Implications 
 
No Implications 

Conclusion 

The Vaughan Health Care Facility Trust and the Michael Di Biase Foundation Trust were 
established by the City of Vaughan to hold donated funds on a temporary basis until corporations 
and bank accounts could be set up for the new external corporations (the Vaughan Health Care 
Foundation and the Michael Di Biase Charitable Foundation Inc.). Once the donated funds had 
been distributed in accordance with Council’s direction, the trusts were closed out and no longer 
reported on the City’s annual financial statements since at least 2006. 

The donations received from the Mayor’s Gala and the Mayor’s Golf Tournament are now 
distributed in accordance with the Council approved resolution of January 31, 2012 (attachment 
#2).  

Attachments 

Attachment # 1:   The Corporation of the City of Vaughan Trust Funds 2003 to 2007 
Attachment #2:    Extract from Council Meeting Minutes of January 31, 2012 
Attachment #3:   Canada Revenue Agency – Canadian Registered Charity 
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Report prepared by: 
 
Barb Cribbett, CMA 
Commissioner of Finance & City Treasurer 
Ext. 8475 

Respectfully submitted, 

 
 
 
 __________________________________    
 Barbara Cribbett, CMA 
 Commissioner of Finance & City Treasurer 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 




















